

WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 19TH JULY 2021 AT 7:00PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL, COMMITTEE ROOM
Present:
Cllr Ivor French (Chairman)



Cllr Dick Jenkinson 
Cllr Mike Hawes


Cllr David Chenery
Cllr Robin Cooke

 

Cllr Brian Nobbs
Cllr John Horsnell

Cllr Anne Westover
In attendance: Joanne Peters – Parish Clerk.  There were 5 members of the public in attendance.

1.  Open Public Session
 Residents are invited to give their views and question the Parish Council on issues on this agenda or raise issues for future consideration at the discretion of the Chairman.  Members of the public whilst welcome to attend, may not take part in the meeting itself.

A member of the public advised she had read in the Parish Newsletter that the Wickham Market Bowls Club had received a COVID grant from the Parish Council.  She stated she was unaware that grants were available from the Parish Council and asked why the Red Triangle Bowls Club had not also been offered a grant.  The Chairman advised the Red Triangle Bowls Club had not applied for a grant.  The Parish Clerk and Cllr Hawes provided clarification and the Chairman suggested the Red Triangle Bowls Club could apply for a grant from the Parish Council.  The member of the public asked if any councillors were members of WM Bowls Club.  Cllr Hawes confirmed he was a member.  The member of the public asked Cllr Hawes if WM Bowls Club had received the £10,000 grant from the Government to which Cllr Hawes confirmed they had not received this grant.  The Chairman thanked the member of the public for her comments.  
A member of the public raised concerns regarding the cutting of verges.  She informed the Parish Council in her view these were being cut at the wrong time of the year and were being cut far too short.  The Chairman confirmed this was the responsibility of Suffolk County Council and Cllr Westover suggested the Parish Council could email District Cllr Mallinder and Daniel Waring at ESC in respect of this matter.  The Chairman thanked the member of the public for her comments.
      1.1 – Quiet Lanes update from the Chairman

      The Chairman provided details regarding the definition of a Quiet Lane.  He advised that 

      himself and his wife had recently delivered leaflets to all households in the proposed Quiet 

      Lanes and surrounding side roads detailing the lanes to be designated being Spring Lane, Mill 

      Lane and Chapel Lane.  He confirmed the responses received to date were positive, but he had 

      received one objection from the owner of the Orchard Campsite.  He advised the owner of the 

      Orchard Campsite was against the Quiet Lanes Scheme due to the detrimental effect it could 

      have on the campsite business, reducing its economic benefit to the village and potentially 
      rendering it non-viable.  He felt that Spring Lane did not, in his opinion, meet the stated 
      criteria for a Quiet Lane as expressed by the Department of Transport as it sees more vehicle 
      movements, even out of the holiday season than many other lanes in the village and, in season, 
      it is one of the busiest lanes in the village. The Chairman provided details of other concerns 

      raised within the objection letter received and confirmed there would be a sign sited at either 
      end of the lanes being proposed at no cost to the Parish Council but a voluntary contribution 
      could be given.
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      Cllr Jenkinson advised he felt some of the points raised by the owner of the Orchard Campsite 

      were incorrect.  Cllr Chenery provided further details regarding the Quiet Lanes Scheme and 

      advised in his view if Spring Lane was a designated Quiet Lane this would benefit the Orchard 

      Campsite.  Cllr Nobbs raised concerns regarding the implementation of the Quiet Lanes Scheme    

      and advised he felt drivers already drove down these lanes at the correct speed and pointed out 

      if a driver were to have an accident on one of these lanes the liability would be against the 

      driver no matter whose fault it was if the lane had been designated as a Quiet Lane.  Cllr 

      Westover suggested repeater signs could be effective on the proposed designated Quiet Lanes.  
      Cllr Jenkinson pointed out that some of the hedges on the proposed lanes were overgrown and 
      as a result some speed indicator signs were not visible so it would be advisable not to put the 

      Quiet Lane signs too close to any hedges.  He also suggested any local landowners should be 
      informed if the proposed sign was to be sited close to their property. The Chairman thanked 
      councillors for they comments and opened the meeting at 7:40pm.
2. To receive a report from Suffolk County Councillor Alexander Nicoll 
Apologies had been received from County Cllr Nicoll.  No written report had been received.

3. To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Carol Poulter
      Apologies had been received from District Cllr Poulter.  District Cllr Poulter had submitted a 
      written report to which had been circulated to all councillors.  The Parish Clerk provided details 

      regarding matters raised within this report.  
4.   To receive reports from Parish Liaison Representatives & Working Groups
      4.1 - To receive an update from the Sizewell C Working Group
      The Chairman provided details regarding the traffic mitigation proposal consultation document 

      received from EDF Energy and raised concerns regarding a paragraph within this.  He advised 

      he was due to sign this document but without clarifying these concerns he would not be happy 
      to do so.  Cllr Westover pointed out the Parish Council had approved to withhold any further 

      support for Sizewell C at their meeting on 16th September 2019.  Further to discussion, it was 
      RESOLVED necessary amendments to this document were essential prior to it being signed by 

      the Chairman.
      Cllr Westover provided details regarding the recent examination process.  She confirmed Arthur 

      Stansfield had spoken at the Issue Specific Hearing on behalf of the Sizewell WG and they were 

      now building up to the deadline 5 response which was due on 23rd July 2021.  She confirmed 
      Arthur Stansfield was continuing to press EDF as to why they would not be monitoring vehicles 
      going to the Park & Ride site.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Westover for her comments.
      4.2 – To receive an update from the Pettistree Development and proposed Parish 

      Boundary Change Working Groups
      The Chairman advised the Parish Council were waiting for the final wording for the proposed 

      Parish Boundary Change petition to be received prior to finalising this.  Cllr Jenkinson 

      advised once the petition was in circulation it would require 187 signatures from residents 

      and he hoped this would be seen as a positive change and confirmed Pettistree Parish Council 

      were in favour of this change.
      Cllr Jenkinson provided details regarding the recent meeting held with representatives from 
      Hopkins Homes and ESC.  He advised it had been a productive meeting and various issues had 
      been discussed.  He advised Hopkins Homes hoped to commence on site in December 2021 

      with an aim for the 1st house on site being occupied in December 2022.  Cllr Jenkinson 
      confirmed environmental impact, drainage, energy efficiency along with various other matters 
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      Cllr Westover provided details regarding the proposed gateway to be sited on the entrance to the 

      village and advised she hoped some trees may be able to be saved and some possibly moved.
      Village Hall Modernisation Steering Group – The Chairman informed Cllr Horsnell that it  

       had come to his attention the Steering Group were putting out for quotes for the modernisation 

       works.  Cllr Horsnell advised this was incorrect and the quotes being obtained were for a 

       survey.

5.   To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Sanders.
6.
To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
Cllrs Horsnell declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a plot holder on the Glebe Allotment site and a member of the Village Hall Modernisation Steering Group.  Cllr Hawes declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a member of WM Bowls Club.  Cllr Jenkinson declared a non-pecuniary interest as he is a Trustee of the WMP and Chairman of WM Good Neighbours Scheme.  Cllr Jenkinson declared a pecuniary interest as he is a shareholder in the George PH.  Cllr Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as she is a plot holder on the Glebe Allotment site.  Cllr French declared a non-pecuniary interest as his wife is VH CIO Treasurer and Trustee.
      6.1. To Consider any Dispensations
      None received.
 7.  To approve the draft minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 17th May 2021 and 
      the draft minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council meetings held on 24th May and 24th 
      June 2021 

      RESOLVED that these minutes should be signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.
      Parish Council Co-option for 3 vacancies

      The Chairman moved this item on the agenda.  The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed 

      Patrick Roper to the meeting.  Patrick Roper gave a brief statement as to why he wished to re-
      join the Parish Council.  The Chairman thanked Patrick for his statement and asked him as part 

      of statutory procedure to leave the room.  It was Unanimously Agreed Patrick Roper should be 

      co-opted.  The Chairman welcomed Patrick Roper to the Parish Council and the Declaration of 

      Acceptance of Office was signed and witnessed by the Parish Clerk.  The Chairman 
      reconvened the meeting.
8.   Chairman’s Report


      The Chairman reported the Parish Clerk had introduced him to Jackie Weaver from Cheshire 

      Association of Local Councils (CALC) and due to SALC being unable to provide this training 

      Jackie had agreed he could attend the CALC’s online Chairman’s Training course which she 

      delivered.  He advised this had proven to be very beneficial and was delivered extremely well.

9.   Parish Clerk’s Report

      I wish to bring to the Parish Council’s attention that I have spent a considerable amount of my 
      valuable time this afternoon dealing with a complaint about the Parish Councils accounts made 
      by a member of the public to PKF Littlejohn who act as External Auditors for Town & Parish 
      Councils.  This turned out to be a complete waste of my time due to what I was being accused 
      of not displaying on the Parish Council’s website being factually incorrect.
      I do not appreciate individuals making complaints about the Parish Council’s accounts and 
      procedure as I take great care as your Responsible Finance Officer to ensure the correct 
      protocols and procedure are always adhered to.                                                              2021/22 - 09
      I wish to inform you that I will not be tolerating any further behaviour of this kind from the 
      certain vexatious individual going forward.

      The Parish Clerk pointed out she had been a Town/Parish Clerk for 15 years and was CILCA 

      qualified.

      Cllr Jenkinson advised he felt all further requests from this individual should be deemed as 

      vexatious. 

      Cllr Hawes proposed a Vote of Confidence in the Parish Clerk.  This vote was Unanimous.

      The Parish Clerk advised she felt the need to raise awareness in respect of this matter at a public 

      meeting.  
9.1 – Councillor Training 

The Parish Clerk confirmed SALC had advised the earliest they could carry out any Bespoke Councillor Training would be February 2022.  She advised she was aware there were untrained parish councillors and therefore the Chairman had suggested she contacted Essex Association of Local Councils.  She confirmed Essex Association of Local Councils would be more than happy to carry out some Bespoke Councillor Training online at a cost of £100.00 per delegate.  Following discussion, it was agreed councillors would prefer a face- to-face training session with SALC.  The Parish Clerk recommended councillors should also receive Code of Conduct training.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested all council members could also receive planning training.
      9.2 – Woman’s Cycle Tour
      The Parish Clerk confirmed the Woman’s Tour would be passing through the village on 

      Saturday 9th October 2021.  She advised ESC had some funding available for parishes wishing 

      to carry out community activities/events on the day.
10. Outstanding Parish Council Matters
      10.1 - VH CIO, Bowls Club & Football Club leases update                 
      Cllr Chenery reported the final version of the VH CIO lease was still with the trustees for 

      comment.  He suggested a further face-to-face meeting may be necessary with the trustees in 

      order to finalise this lease.
11. Parish Council Matters
      11.1– Parish Council Co-option for 3 vacancies

      This item was covered earlier within the agenda. 
      11.2 – To elect 2 councillors to replace former Cllrs Biddle & Lawrence on the Finance & 
      General-Purpose Committee
      Cllr Roper volunteered to join this committee.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Roper for 

      volunteering to join this committee.  There were no other volunteers willing to join this 

      committee.
      11.3 - Quiet Lanes Consultation
      The Chairman asked for Approval for himself to put forward to SCC the designation of Chapel 

      Lane, Spring Lane and Mill Lane for the Quiet Lanes Scheme and to pay any possible 
      contribution towards signage costs.  Cllr Jenkinson suggested this vote should be taken in two 

      parts.  Cllr Jenkinson proposed the Parish Council should take forward the adoption of the Quiet 

      Lanes Scheme for Mill Lane, Chapel Lane and Spring Lane, seconded by Cllr Horsnell.  

      CARRIED.  Cllrs Nobbs and Hawes were Against.  Cllr Chenery Abstained.
      The Chairman asked for Approval for a voluntary contribution towards signage costs.   Cllr 

      Jenkinson proposed a voluntary contribution of £50.00 should be paid towards these costs, 

      seconded by Cllr Horsnell. 5 in Favour, 3 Against, 1 Abstention. CARRIED.
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       11.4 – To consider quotations received for repairs to the Village Hall Play Area equipment 
       and surfacing

       The Parish Clerk confirmed three quotations had now been received and circulated to all 
       Councillors.  She recommended the parts could be ordered from the original supplier being 
       Kompan who were one of the contractors who had supplied a quotation and the surfacing from 

       another.  Cllr Westover recommended a comparison of all three quotes should now be compiled 
       in order so the E & L Committee could make recommendations to the full councils.  

       RESOLVED that Cllr French, Cooke and the Parish Clerk would look into these quotes 

       further, as discussed.
12. Finance and Legal Matters
      Bank Balances as at 29th June 2021

      Savings Account - £15,782.97, Current Account - £87,077.01

      12.1 - Approval of bi-monthly accounts – May/June 2021 

      A copy of the bi-monthly accounts/reports had been circulated to all councillors prior to the 
      meeting.  It was RESOLVED these should be Approved.

      12.2 – 1st Quarter Budget update

      A copy of the 1st Quarter Budget update had been circulated to all councillors prior to the 

      meeting.  It was RESOLVED this should be Approved.

13. Environmental & Leisure Committee update
      A copy of the draft minutes had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr 
      Westover, Chairman reported the draft Cemetery Regulations were almost complete.  
      13.1 – Village Sign update

      Cllrs Horsnell and Westover provided an update on the current restoration works and quotes 

      received.  Cllr Westover confirmed prior to any works being carried out by Riverside 

      Engineering a final design drawing would be sent and circulated.
14.  Neighbourhood Plan Committee update
       Cllr Jenkinson confirmed the Committee were now waiting for the Habitats Regulation 

       Assessment to be returned from ESC.  He confirmed some of the maps required amendment 

       and he was in the process of completing the Consultation Statement.  Cllr Jenkinson reported a 

       Committee meeting may not be necessary in August 2021.
15. Finance & General-Purpose Committee update
      Nothing to report.
16. Planning Committee update (Planning Appendix attached)
      A copy of the Planning Appendix had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  
      Cllr Jenkinson provided details regarding a tree application that had been received. 

17. Correspondence
      17.1 – To consider correspondence from WMP regarding the proposed Men’s Shed
      A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The 

      Chairman suggested the Parish Council should agree to meet with WMP and the shedders to 

      discuss this project further.  He also recommended if the Men’s Shed was to be sited at the 

      Village Hall site this would need to be incorporated within the new lease.
      RESOLVED Parish Council representatives would attend a meeting with WMP and the 
      shedders on Monday 2nd August 2021 at 2:30pm.
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      17.2 – To consider correspondence from a local resident in respect of the proposed 
      refurbished Village Sign   
      A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The 

      Chairman reported this matter had already been previously debated at an E & L Committee 

      meeting and they had agreed the Village Sign restoration would go ahead as planned and 

      therefore he considered this matter now closed.  Cllr Westover volunteered to respond to the 

      local resident on behalf of the Parish Council.
18. Dates of next meeting
      The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 20th September 2021 at 7:00pm in 
      Wickham Market Village Hall.
The Chairman thanked Councillors and members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:35pm
Signed:………………………………………… 

                   Dated:………………………      
Cllr Ivor French, Chairperson
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16. Applications received/considered by the Planning Committee since the last Parish Council meeting:-
Planning Ref: DC/21/1158/ADN 
Proposal: Non-Illuminated Advertisement Consent - Shop sign applied lettering and logo. 
Address: 75A High Street, Wickham Market 
It was agreed by the Committee the amended design was more in keeping with other signs and the Conservation Area.  It was RESOLVED the Planning Committee could not make a formal decision due to further information being required in respect of size, materials, design and colour for the proposed sign.  This application was Granted by ESC with 5 Conditions.  
Planning Refs: DC/21/1942/FUL & DC/21/1943/LBC
Proposal: Removal of Modern Extensions to Rear.  Conservation and repairs to Historic Timber Framed Range to Front. New Two & One Story Extensions to rear in keeping with local venacular. Internal Fit out of New Pub, Bar, Kitchen and Community Spaces. Refurbishment of Rear External Space to new Outdoor Courtyard. Refurbishment of end of Outdoor Courtyard for Bin/Keg Store & Plant.
Address: The George Community Inn, High Street, Wickham Market
Following a Special Motion being received the Parish Council withdrew their Objection in respect of this application and RESOVLED to support these applications subject to several concerns that required clarification/rectification being addressed.  These applications were Granted by ESC with 23 Conditions.
Update on existing applications:-

Planning Ref: DC/21/2077/TCA 
Proposal: 2 No. Conifers on the right hand-side boundary to be reduced in height by 30%. Holly Tree clad with Ivy on the right hand-side property boundary to be felled and removed. 4 No. Holly Trees on the left hand side property boundary to be felled and removed.
Address: The Crooked House, 173 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application was Granted by ESC. 
Planning Ref: DC/21/1931/TCA 
Proposal: T2 - Silver birch - reduce canopy spread to the west by 1.5-2m and reduce the remaining canopy by approx. 1-1.5m to balance. Remove epicormic growth to 5.5m 
Address: 3 Gospel Hall Close, Wickham Market 
The Planning Committee Objected to this application.  This application was Granted by ESC.  
Planning Ref: DC/21/2078/TCA 
Proposal: 1. No. Cordyline Tree on the left hand side of rear property boundary to be felled. Low amenity value, too close to the green house. 
Address: 171 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application was Granted by ESC. 
Planning Ref: DC/21/1077/FUL
Proposal: Single storey flat roof extension to rear of property.
Address: The Croft, High Street, Wickham Market

The Planning Committee could not fully respond to this planning application due to lack of information supplied in respect of Anglian Water consultation.  This application was Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.
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Planning Ref: DC/21/0880/FUL 
Proposal: Replace 2 no. windows front elevation.
Address: 201 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application was Granted by ESC with 2 Conditions.  
Planning Ref: DC/20/4517/FUL
Proposal: To construct entrance porch/hallway to side of property single storey.
Address: 210 High Street, Wickham Market
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application was Granted by ESC with 3 Conditions.

Planning Ref: DC/14/3579/VOC
Address: Parma Industries, 123 High St

Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 - C12/0853 - Erection of 11 residential dwellings (existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme)
The Planning Committee were impressed with the original proposals but concerns were raised regarding the new scheme as it was felt it did not offer an attractive boundary to the development.  The existing boundary is as per the retrospective planning application and is not yet acceptable.  The planting in the gardens needs to be enhanced and there needs to be an attractive in keeping edging to the flower beds to prevent the contents spilling out onto the pavements.  The pavements also need reinstating to match the original rather than the concrete that has been patched up and finally whatever edging detail is agreed needs to be carried out to across all four properties.  No decision has been made by ESC to date. 
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